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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 25th February 2014.              
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mr M. Benson                             Rev N. Law
                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford               Mr R. Maycock
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mr R. Piper       
                                      Mr P. Dennis                               Mrs H. Rogers 
                                      Mr R. Leithall            
      Mr A. Sadleir







      Mr K. Smith



1353. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Dr Harmsworth due to holidays.

1354. Chairman's Report.             
I was delighted to present Mary & Clive with a bouquet on behalf of this Council on the occasion of their Golden Wedding Anniversary on Saturday 15th February 2014. Our good wishes go to both of them for the future.
On Thursday 20th February 2014, I had the pleasure of visiting Mr Bert Ayres, Bedford Street on the occasion of his 103rd birthday and making a presentation on behalf of this Council and the residents of this Parish. A man full of character with yarns of London bus driving and being a Barrow Boy in Battersea.

I presume that most of you will have heard that the Planning Inspectorate allowed the Developer’s Appeal in respect of Woolacombe Road, in spite of the efforts of this and the District Planning Committee.

I was approached today with the suggestion that we might nominate our canoeists Jane & Andy Morton for the Active Devon County Sports Award. Views please.

In consequence of the representations made by our Clerk, to the proper authorities, about our concerns with regard to the incidents at Chelfham School, we are both meeting the head teacher tomorrow morning, at his request.

You may also like to know that from 1st April Police in West Devon are being reorganised into five teams with an equal share for incidents and neighbourhood policing. There is no reduction in numbers. There will also be a dedicated CID unit based at Tavistock.
Thanks to the work by Richard it is planned that the Toilet Cleaner will sign his contract tomorrow thus bringing to an end the revision of staff terms and contracts.

1355. Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.
1. Mrs Chapman
Reported a Kayak washed up on Footpath 6. Mr Musgrave laid claim to it, as 
it is a Water Sport Canoe.
2a. Mr Benson

The dead sheep he reported some days ago is still on the foreshore despite 

reporting it to Environmental Health. Focsa will be removing it tomorrow (Wednesday).
b. Mr Benson
Parish and Town councillors along with community groups in West Devon are being invited to come along to a series of special surgeries on affordable housing where they can get expert help and advice from the Borough Council. The surgeries will be hosted by Alex Rehaag, the council’s Strategy and Enabling Officer for affordable housing. The surgeries take place on Monday 10th and Tuesday 11th March at the council’s headquarters at Kilworthy Park in Tavistock between 9.30am and 4.30pm.

3. Mr Dennis

The light in West View Road is not working.


4. The Clerk

Sought permission to pay the following accounts;
a) Mr Lamb Chairman's Expenses


£88-90

b) Woodhouse Garden Machinery FP brush cutter

Repair new clutch



          £182-83

c) Cleaning supplies 2U sack hoop


£18-48

d) Ricoh UK photo copy charge



£17-26

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Mr Dennis.
1356. To approve & adopt the minutes of Full Council held on the 28th January as a true record and 

        taken as read.
Matters Arising.   

Minute 1318(1288)
Mr Lamb reported that a meeting has been arranged with the Head Master of Chelfham School on Wednesday.

Minute 1319(1293d) Mr Lamb asked for an A4 wooden panel to be put on the play park gate at Sarah Park so he can fix a dog poster on it.

Minute 1321(1313[8]) The Clerk reported that Mr Musgrave had sent her a resume on Mrs Willmott, the Reverend Law has done the same for Becki Mitchell-Venning for the under18’s Mayoral Award.

Mr Benson met with Dave Griffiths the Bere Alston First Responder; he knew nothing about the purchase of a defibrillator for Bere Ferrers. Mr Benson is concerned that at certain times both defibrillators will be in Bere Ferrers.

Minute 1325(5)
Mr Lamb asked Mr Musgrave if there was any more news on the debris from the pontoon built on the River Tavy; nothing as yet.

Minute 1326(a)
Mr Lansdell asked for a new bin outside the lower gate of the Recreation Field Bere Alston. West Devon Borough has agreed to replace the bin.
SO RESOLVED

1357. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 11th February and taken as 
           read, to deal with matters arising.

        
Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Maycock.






SO RESOLVED

1358. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on 11th February and taken 

          as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1333(1303)
With regards to Mr Willmott and the removal of the mound of manure from Miss Gay’s plot.

Mr Lamb has spoken to Mr Willmott; he said “it’s not possible to move the manure due to wet weather and work.” Discussions took place. Mr Lamb had reminded Mr Willmott again, but the manure was still there at 5 o’clock this evening. Mr Lamb proposed a second letter be sent to Mr Willmott with a time limit, stating that if the manure is not removed in 10 days he will forfeit his allotment plot, seconded by Mrs Rogers.

Minute 1335
Review of Dog Control Orders


Mr Benson stated he could not support a motion that would restrict people exercising their dogs in the Recreation Field.


Mr Lamb asked should dogs be exercised in the Recreation Field. It was agreed to ask Dai Antill to come and speak with Open Spaces. Refer back to Open Spaces.

The Clerk has spoken to Dai Antill who stated the orders are to blanket cover the whole of West Devon.

Minute 1336.
The Clerk has had an email from Dai Antill regarding the Dog Warden and council’s request for a monthly report on his visits. They would agree to a 3 monthly report. Dai Antill visited the Clerk yesterday and brought out a report for the last 5 months.
Minute 1338
Annual Inspection of the Headstones at the Cemetery. The Clerk has spoken with the stone mason who will check if any of the problem headstones are theirs, if so they will make good free of charge.

Minute 1339
Sarah Park play area inspection work. It is hoped to get Mr Mackie out to repair the mesh on the gate this week.

Mr Leithall proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Piper.
SO RESOLVED
1359. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 18th
February and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Rev Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.            
Matters Arising.

Minute 1341               Regarding the benches at Weir Quay. Mr Leithall meant the benches on the Quay at Bere Ferrers. These are the responsibility of West Devon Borough Council. Clerk to report damage to them.
Minute 1347
Toilet Cleaners contract has had the necessary alterations done and is ready for signing on Wednesday.

Minute 1348(4)
Rural Services Network (Rural Sounding Board) Mr Dennis is happy to put his name forward to be Council’s representative.

Rev Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

SO RESOLVED

1360. Internal Audit to be carried out by Mrs Boot-Handford and Mr Lamb.                      
The Internal Audit was carried out by Mrs Boot-Handford and Mr Lamb; it scraped through.           
1361. Reports by Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council & Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison
         Group.                                                 
Mr Benson gave his reports which are bound with and form part of these minutes.

1362. Correspondence.

            1. Mrs L. Smith
Saturday Shop.

“I write on behalf of the Bere Ferrers Saturday Shop Committee. We feel it would be of benefit to the community if some members of the “staff” or stall holders were proficient in First Aid.

With this in mind, I am writing to ask the Parish Council if they have access to any grants for this venture. We would be including people from both villages and the benefit could be rewarding,” refer to F&GP.

2. Andy Lyle

TASS Tavistock

“This is just to say how thrilled we were to receive the grant towards the new vehicle and to let you know what is happening.

The order to GM Coachwork was placed on the 25th Dec and the estimated delivery date is May 2014. We have now secured the funding for this vehicle with drivers and groups looking forward to its delivery, as it will make such a difference to both volunteers and those who use the transport.
Once we have a launch date I will let you all know.”

3. Buckland Monachorum Parish Council Tap Funding.

“Just a note to say a huge thank you to Bere Ferrers Parish Council on behalf of Buckland Monachorum Parish Council for supporting the new TASS bus WD Tap Fund application.

WDBC released the funds just before Christmas and have now been passed on to TASS- TASS is over the moon with the support and funding (due to write to all supporting Councils shortly thanking everyone and to give an update on the purchase of the new bus)”.

4. CAB

“I am writing to thank Bere Ferrers Parish Council for the donation of £50.00.   

The support we receive from Parish Councils is very important to Torridge,  

 North, Mid and West Devon CAB.

Our Bureau aim is to help as many people in West Devon as possible and   

with the introduction of Welfare Reform and the continued effects of the 
recession we anticipate our services will continue to be very much in demand.

Without the support and funding from local councils and groups like yours we 
would struggle to maintain our services and meet the needs of our 
community.

Thank you once again.”

5. WDBC

News Releases

1) West Devon signs anti-smoking pledge

“WDBC has pledged to help cut smoking and the harm caused by cigarettes.

The authority is the second council in Devon to sign the Local Government Declaration on Tobacco Control.

The declaration commits the council to act at a local level to reduce smoking prevalence and to raise the profile of the harm caused by smoking to West Devon communities”.

2) Town centre study findings released
“A study carried out last November into the health of Tavistock town centre has revealed businesses are struggling to survive with many worried about high shop rentals and competition from the internet and other locations.

The findings will feed into a wider initiative where similar data nationwide will be compared so Tavistock can gauge how it measures up with the other market towns.

Nearly two thirds of independent retailers who took part in a survey experienced a downturn in profits over the past year.

The initial findings reveal that the finance and professional services sector is faring better than the retail sector.

Overall, a third of businesses saw turnover and profits improve.

More than half did not expect things to improve over the next 12 months.

However, the findings revealed that only six percent of shops in Tavistock Business Improvement District (BID) area empty which is about half the national figure”.

3) Litter lout fined by Council
“A man has been fined £75 for dropping takeaway wrappers and empty beer bottles in a West Devon car park.

The 23 year old from Horrabridge was given a fixed penalty notice by West Devon Borough Council last month.

A Street Scene Officer from the council was able to trace the offender from evidence found among the litter.

Cllr Robert Oxborough, the borough council’s community services chairman, said “This shows that the council will not tolerate littering in our beautiful borough.”

4) Council backs £1,000 uplift for local retailers
“WDBC has agreed plans for a £1,000 bonus for businesses in a bid to provide a boost to local town centres and communities.

The initiative was announced in the Coalition Government’s Autumn Statement and will provide business rate relief of up to £1,000 on all occupied retail properties with a rateable value of up to £50,000 for two years.

At a meeting on Tuesday (February 18th), the council agreed to go ahead with the discretionary rate relief scheme in 2014-15 and to review the scheme prior to implementation in 2015-16”.

5) Senior Voice joins advice roadshow

“Residents will find lots on offer at an advice and information road show touring rural towns and villages in West Devon next month.
Whether they are worried about health, social care, living independently or money- the West Devon Borough Council Connect Road Show will have experts who can offer support.

Devon Senior Voice will be joining the road show when it stops off at Hatherleigh.

Publicity Officer Tim Hall said “We are a voluntary forum with a strong grassroots network of members that speaks up on the issues that matter to older people.

We are also in partnership with Healthwatch Devon- the independent watchdog for health and social care- to ensure that people’s voices are heard. We would love them to come and see us.”

1363 .Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1a) Mr Lansdell
Asked for an explanation of discrepancies in the precept figure work he received from the Clerk. Mr Lamb explained that until this year we have had 100% subsides reduced by 13.6%. Up to this year we did not have to pay.

Although the precept is the same as last year, since when have we had a Bere Alston Parish Council?
2 Mr Smith
What has this Council got planned for the First World War 100th Anniversary?

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.18pm.
Signed this 25th  day of March 2014.            
Chairman……………………………….
                                    Report for BFPC February 2014

I attended the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison meeting held in Plymouth Guildhall on February the 13th. The meeting began with a presentation by Lt Col Richard Thurstan RM, the 2 I/C Royal Marine Tamar the new Landing Craft base situated to the north of Devonport Dockyard .This is now the base for all such assault craft in the country and home for the No1 Assault Group RM. He explained that they would be applying a standard for all such operations and training, this will apply not only to all craft based there but also those based on major warships. This should ensure that we do not get a repeat of the incident two years ago when the public slipway at Weir Quay was damaged by such a craft. The team had recently involved in recovering the cars from Calstock recently. They will also be providing an extra set of “eyes” on the water. Annually there will be some 2000 boat trips of on average 3 nautical miles. The previous HQ at Turnchapel is now up for sale.

The Liaison Committee had been expanded with new members being appointed, to cover extra areas.  

Natural England gave a report on a Salt Marsh Survey. Despite the bad weather they were in were deemed to be in good condition, with not a great deal of changes .I did report that the front edge of Egypt Marsh had deteriorated recently. The representative said he would conduct an on-site visit. This was followed by a presentation on the MCZ ‘s with the Rivers Tamar, Tavy & Lynher being in the first trance. Following adoption work is progressing in the production of an advice  information. In view of the protections already in place this may not require many changes. In view of the recent incident with the pontoon in the river Tavy they will be looking at these overlapping protections. 

A dredging programme will be beginning in the dockyard in March, I asked if some survey work between the Tamar Bridge and Calstock could be conducted. A representative from Plymouth University said that might be included in their programme. 

The meeting ended with a presentation by the RNLI. They have been doing some statistical analysis on the 150 fatalities that occur annually nationally around our coasts. It would seem that fishing, walking and kayaking being the most dangerous pursuits. More work on these figures are on-going and how these deaths to be avoided.  

West Devon Borough Council Report

Work continues on the T18 programme involving officers and members looking at a whole range of issues, around how the council operates. At a special Resources meeting last week it was agreed that the council would participate in a scheme to provide rate relief of up to £1000 for businesses with a rateable value of £50,000 or less, this should be of benefit to many small businesses within the borough. At last week’s full council Councillors agreed to raise council tax by 1.9% in order to protect services. This figure amounts to 7p a week on a Band D property. The offer of a 1% freeze grant from the government was not considered enough to protect the services we have to provide. In light of the departure of the Chief Executive Jan Montaque will become the Electoral Registration and returning Officer.

